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Kudos to Dr Christmas
1
 for proposing solutions to ethical issues concerning evidence-based 

medicine. We agree that ghost-writing is unethical and wish to clarify two related issues. 

Firstly, ghost-writing is not common among professional medical writers. In contrast with 

ghost-writers, professional medical writers are transparent about their contributions, adhere to 

ethical guidelines, and ensure that authors control the content from the inception of a 

manuscript until publication. The International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) 

states that such contributions are acceptable provided they are disclosed along with potential 

conflicts of interest. This is noteworthy because the Scottish Universities Medical Journal and 

hundreds of other biomedical journals adhere to ICMJE guidelines. Methods of disclosure 

include authorship and acknowledgment. To decide which is more appropriate, authors should 

review authorship criteria, as defined by the target journal or ICMJE, and a checklist developed 

for this purpose
2
. If medical writers do not satisfy authorship criteria, they (and their funding 

source) should be identified in the Acknowledgments section.  

Secondly, evidence does not support the perception that ghost-writing is common. The case 

studies cited by Dr Christmas lack the denominators needed to estimate the prevalence of 

ghost-writing. Findings from JAMA-led surveys of authors of more than 600 articles published in 

high-impact biomedical journals provide a more robust indication of the prevalence of ghost-

writing. In the most recent survey
3
, an unnamed individual participated in writing only one 
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article (i.e., ghost-writing). This 0.16% prevalence represents a decrease compared with the 

previous survey, in which an unidentified medical writer participated in 11 of 809 articles 

(1.4%)
4
. Collectively, these data confirm that ghost-writing is not common practice. Indeed, we 

continue to support efforts to completely eradicate the practice.  

We are not surprised by confusion about the terminology or prevalence of ghost-writing, and 

formed the Global Alliance of Publication Professionals (GAPP) to shed light on these issues. As 

members of this non-commercial organisation, we believe that professional medical writers 

help solve ethical issues concerning evidence-based medicine, particularly problems arising 

from failure to publish research findings needed to make evidence-based decisions.  

Professional medical writers facilitate the publication process, helping authors prepare timelier, 

more compliant, and higher quality publications. We encourage authors to partner with 

professional medical writers, request financial support for publication assistance at the time of 

grant writing, and use writers’ extensive knowledge of ethical guidelines and writing expertise 

to help meet ethical and scientific publication commitments. Too many researchers do not 

meet these commitments, creating a pressing and legitimate need for professional medical 

writing support. We also encourage authors to join our efforts to disseminate accurate 

information about best practices - including transparency - and to eradicate unethical practices. 
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